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I quote again: ‘‘There were villagers 

laughing at the U.S. casualties’’ and 
‘‘two suspicious individuals were seen 
fleeing the scene and entering a home.’’ 
U.S. forces are no longer allowed to 
search homes without Afghan National 
Security Forces personnel present. But 
when his unit asked the Afghan police 
to search the house, the police refused 
on grounds that the people in the house 
‘‘are good people.’’ 

Madam Speaker, Afghanistan is a 
chaotic situation. As my friend Mr. 
MCGOVERN said, they have a corrupt 
government. There is not anything we 
can do to take a country that has never 
been a nation to make it a nation. 

Madam Speaker, I, along with Con-
gressman JEFF MILLER and Congress-
man DOUG LAMBORN, have asked the 
chairman and ranking member of the 
Armed Services Committee to hold 
classified hearings on what is called 
rules of engagement. 
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I wish I could read this entire article, 
but I can’t because of time. But I want 
to read the close of George Will’s col-
umn. And George Will is a conserv-
ative. ‘‘President Obama has counted 
on his 2011 run-up to re-election being 
smoothed by three developments in 
2010—the health care legislation be-
coming popular after enactment, job 
creation accelerating briskly, and Af-
ghanistan conditions improving signifi-
cantly.’’ 

I further read: ‘‘The first two are not 
happening. He can decisively influence 
only the third, and only by adhering to 
his timetable for disentangling U.S. 
forces from this misadventure.’’ 

Madam Speaker, I am on the letter 
that Mr. MCGOVERN made reference to 
a while ago. I have Camp Lejeune Ma-
rine Base in my district and Cherry 
Point Marine Air Station. And we’re 
wearing out our military. Madam 
Speaker, I hope the President will keep 
his word and have a timetable to get 
our troops out of Afghanistan. 

With that, Madam Speaker, in clos-
ing, I would like to ask God to please 
bless our men and women in uniform. I 
ask God please bless the families of our 
men and women in uniform. I ask God 
to please in his arms hold the families 
who have given a child dying for free-
dom in Afghanistan and Iraq. Madam 
Speaker, I ask God to bless the House 
and Senate, that we will do what is 
right in the eyes of God. And I ask God 
to give wisdom, strength, and courage 
to President Obama that he will do 
what is right in the eyes of God. And 
three times I will say please God, 
please God, please God, continue to 
bless America. 

f 

ASKING THE RIGHT QUESTIONS 
FOR AFGHANISTAN 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under a 
previous order of the House, the gen-

tleman from Illinois (Mr. QUIGLEY) is 
recognized for 5 minutes. 

Mr. QUIGLEY. I rise today because 
when it comes to Afghanistan, we are 
asking the wrong questions. And with 
the wrong questions come the wrong 
answers. Back in December, we asked, 
Should we send more troops to Afghan-
istan? We should have been asking, 
Will a greater military presence make 
America safer? Then we asked, How 
can we get millions of pounds of sup-
plies to our troops scattered in remote 
areas of Afghanistan? We should have 
been asking, Could getting those sup-
plies to the troops be fueling the very 
insurgency we are fighting, and is hav-
ing thousands of U.S. troops stationed 
throughout Afghanistan making Amer-
ica safer? And now we are asking, Can 
a new commander in Afghanistan en-
sure we win the war there? We should 
have been asking, Is this war winnable, 
and will it make America safer? 

We have to start asking the right 
questions. The first of these questions 
is, Where are the terrorists? We have 
put our blinders on and are so focused 
on the details of Afghanistan that we 
are missing the larger picture. The ter-
rorists that we are fighting are no 
longer only in Afghanistan. They are 
operating in the ungoverned spaces of 
Pakistan, Yemen, Somalia, Sub-Saha-
ran Africa, and even right here in the 
United States. 

The Christmas Day bomber was from 
Nigeria. The Times Square bomber was 
Pakistani American. An increasing 
number of terror attacks are being 
plotted right here on American soil. 
Major Nidal Hasan, who killed 13 peo-
ple at Fort Hood, Texas, was born in 
Virginia. An increasing number of ex-
tremists from around the world are 
being connected and motivated by ‘‘the 
virtual Afghanistan’’ through the 
Internet. 

We are fighting an enemy without 
borders, and so we must have a strat-
egy without borders. In a world of lim-
ited resources, the next question we 
need to ask is this: How can we best 
spend our precious tax dollars to make 
Americans safest? Unfortunately, right 
now we are allocating most of our re-
sources to Afghanistan, where at most, 
only 50 to 100 al Qaeda are operating, 
according to CIA Director Leon Pa-
netta. And every day we read a new re-
port that the billions we are investing 
are simply flowing to drug lords, cor-
rupt local officials, and even the 
Taliban. 

According to a recent eye-opening re-
port by Subcommittee Chairman Tier-
ney, we learned that the U.S. military 
is funding a multibillion-dollar protec-
tion racket. A good portion of a $2.16 
billion transportation contract is being 
paid to corrupt public officials, war 
lords, and the Taliban to get needed 
supplies to our troops. We are funding 
the very insurgency we are fighting. 
And we recently learned that at least 

$3.18 billion in cash has been trans-
ferred out of Afghanistan since 2007, 
mostly to line the pockets of the na-
tion’s elite. On top of that, it has also 
been reported that those same Afghan 
elite are being shielded from attempts 
to investigate these cases of corrup-
tion. 

We simply cannot afford to continue 
to send billions to Afghanistan only to 
see it end up in the hands of corrupt of-
ficials and the same insurgents we are 
fighting. We have got to start fighting 
smarter, not harder, and that starts 
with asking the right questions. A re-
assessment of our strategy in Afghani-
stan is due in December, and one ques-
tion must be answered: Is this the best 
way to fight terrorism and keep Ameri-
cans safe? I fear that with each report 
of Afghan corruption and each account 
of terrorism taking root worldwide, the 
answer to that question is becoming in-
creasingly clear: no. 

f 

FINANCIAL REFORM BILL 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under 
the Speaker’s announced policy of Jan-
uary 6, 2009, the gentlewoman from 
Ohio (Ms. KAPTUR) is recognized for 60 
minutes as the designee of the major-
ity leader. 

Ms. KAPTUR. Madam Speaker, to-
night I want to devote extra time to 
talking about the proposed financial 
reform bill and the conference com-
mittee report that is being worked on 
this moment that is likely to come be-
fore the House later this week. And I 
wanted to put the discussion tonight 
into a broader context in hopes that 
my colleagues will listen and consider 
the bill to be brought before us. 

Let me begin with this statement: 
bankers hold a very privileged position 
in our society because in fact they hold 
the awesome power to create money. 
Their use of that power can advance 
our society, or their use of that power 
can harm us greatly. We are living 
through a period of great harm. And so 
we have to ask, When bankers are 
given power, how much power do we 
give them and what do we give them 
power to do? 

As we are discussing this this 
evening, the Financial Services Com-
mittee is meeting to take out a pro-
posal that had been a part of the bill 
that would tax the banks that have 
done so much harm to us as a society. 
It is another example of too much 
power to too few, especially the few in-
stitutions that have hurt our entire 
Nation. So I rise tonight to offer com-
ments on the so-called regulatory re-
form conference report, and I want to 
outline some principles that I hope 
Members and the American people will 
consider as this bill is debated later in 
the week. 

One of the key principles that we 
should seek in trying to correct what is 
wrong is the type of power that we give 
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to these institutions to create money. 
Will in fact the power to create money 
be more broadly distributed across our 
society, or will the bill concentrate 
power in the hands of those few banks 
that have too much power? Will in fact 
the power to create money and credit 
accumulation be redistributed to Main 
Street—to where all of us live—or re-
main closely held by about six Wall 
Street and Charlotte-based 
megabanks? And here are their names: 
CitiGroup, Goldman Sachs, HSBC, 
Wells Fargo, Bank of America, Morgan 
Stanley. 

They have a whole lot more power 
than the people in my community in 
the financial realm. And why is that? 
Because chances are, if you talk to 
your relatives and neighbors, you will 
find that over half of the money that 
they are spending to pay for their 
mortgage or pay for their car loan 
doesn’t go to a local financial institu-
tion in the town in which you live. It 
goes to a distant institution some-
where else that sucks money, sucks 
wealth, sucks power away from your 
community and places it somewhere 
else. 

b 1710 
So this is a really threshold question. 

What does the bill do with the power to 
create money? It’s shocking, but today, 
two-thirds of the financial assets of 
this country are held by those six insti-
tutions. Before the financial crisis of 
2008, they only held a third of the 
power. Now they have two-thirds of the 
power. I say that’s way too much. 
That’s not a competitive financial sys-
tem. That’s what economists would 
call an oligopoly, very few having very 
much and taking it away from the rest 
of us. So this issue of banking power is 
critical, and Members, as they read 
this very long conference report, ought 
to say, To whom does this devolve 
power? 

Another threshold question is wheth-
er the proposed bill will encourage pru-
dent lending or will it allow greater 
moral hazard by the bill itself pre-
tending to be reform but actually offer-
ing the easy money creation of a recent 
history led by the big banks. What do I 
mean by that? It used to be when 
America had a strong middle class, we 
had a financial system that allowed 
credit, the creation of money, to be 
broadly distributed across our country. 
Probably, to the people in the gallery 
and people listening on their tele-
visions, you actually knew bankers in 
your community that started banks, 
and you’d have several—dozens of 
banks locally and there was real credit 
competition. We’ve seen all that 
change as the banks became eaten up 
by bigger banks and bigger banks yet, 
and States lost money center banks, 
and power gravitated to Wall Street 
and Charlotte, North Carolina, banks. 

But in the days when we had really 
competitive credit in this country, 

there was a law of our land that said to 
banks, When you get $1 in deposit, you 
can’t lend more than $10. You can’t 
blow money up more than 10 times be-
cause, you know what? That’s impru-
dent, and you might make a mistake 
and, therefore, you have to have very 
careful underwriting and very careful 
servicing of those loans. That’s all 
changed. 

One of the reasons we’re in this fi-
nancial mess is the Wall Street institu-
tions took a dollar and they blew it up 
into $100 where there was no under-
lying value, there was no way that loan 
could perform. It would not rise in 
value if it was a home. Or if it were a 
commercial loan, it could never 
produce 100 times more than it was 
worth at the beginning. So this issue of 
prudent lending versus moral hazard is 
an important question in the bill that 
will be before us. 

Thirdly, we have to ask about con-
flicts of interest in the bill between the 
credit rating agencies, like Moody’s 
and Standard & Poor’s and the banks 
that employ them to rate them. Will 
there be a tight fence line that’s laid 
between them or will it simply be 
finessed? So this issue of ‘‘Is conflict of 
interest really addressed in the bill and 
shuts the door tight between the rating 
agencies and the banks, is it suffi-
cient?’’ Members have to weigh wheth-
er it is or not. 

Next I would like to turn to deriva-
tives. This is where Wall Street really 
created money where there’s no under-
lying value. And you can check this in 
your own community, because now a 
majority of mortgage loans in this 
country are actually—the home is not 
worth as much as the loan is valued at. 
They call that underwater. They sell 
overvalued real estate through the de-
rivative instrument and through the 
way that the loan was leveraged 
through the bonding of the security. 
We’re all paying the price for this now 
as home values start to go down, and 
this year, another 2.4 million Ameri-
cans appear to be on the verge of losing 
their homes. 

So the question becomes: What kind 
of margin calls will there be in the 
bill—capital margin requirements will 
there be in the bill on derivatives, and 
how will those derivatives be traded? 
Will all of them be on exchanges? Will 
they all be transparent and electronic? 
What will be exempted? And who will 
own the exchanges? 

From what I hear, it is the same big 
banks. They’re not going to put an ex-
change in Toledo, Ohio, the largest city 
that I represent. And this is a big con-
cern because, in fact, if what I’ve 
heard, that the capital margins in the 
bill are 15 to 1, that’s a 150 percent in-
crease over what we formally had as 
the prudent lending rules that existed 
in banks when we had a solid middle 
class and a banking system that was 
functioning for all the people. When it 

was $1, you could get $1 in your bank 
and you could loan $10. Now we’re see-
ing the capital margins on derivatives 
are 1 to 15. Very interesting. 

f 

REPORT ON RESOLUTION WAIVING 
REQUIREMENT OF CLAUSE 6(a) 
OF RULE XIII WITH RESPECT TO 
CONSIDERATION OF CERTAIN 
RESOLUTIONS 

Mr. PERLMUTTER, from the Com-
mittee on Rules, submitted a privi-
leged report (Rept. No. 111–516) on the 
resolution (H. Res. 1487) waiving a re-
quirement of clause 6(a) of rule XIII 
with respect to consideration of certain 
resolutions reported from the Com-
mittee on Rules, and for other pur-
poses, which was referred to the House 
Calendar and ordered to be printed. 

f 

FINANCIAL REFORM BILL— 
Continued 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gen-
tlewoman from Ohio may resume. 

Ms. KAPTUR. I would like to next 
turn to the issue of mortgages and the 
foreclosure rates around this country 
which are rising in areas such as I rep-
resent. Is this bill that is coming out of 
the Financial Services Committee, in 
granting all these powers across our fi-
nancial system, going to do anything 
to help the American people who are 
being foreclosed in their homes? You 
know what the answer is? No. This 
year we will lose another 2.4 million 
families. 

None of these so-called modification 
programs are really working, and yet 
we have a major bill coming to the 
floor that doesn’t address that issue 
when the very institutions being grant-
ed power are the ones that did this to 
us in the first place. So we should be 
able to exact from them some type of 
resolution for the American people who 
are paying their salaries—literally—by 
the taxpayer bailout, and yet we’re not 
dealing with the mortgage foreclosure 
issue. 

And why aren’t we? Because if you 
look at who is holding the mortgage 
today and who is servicing the mort-
gage, guess what? There’s a conflict of 
interest because over half of the mort-
gages have second mortgages, and the 
servicing companies owned by the 
banks are the same institutions that 
have a relationship with the banks 
that hold the second mortgage on the 
home. So, for example, if J.P. Morgan 
is servicing your loan but JPMorgan 
also owns the second mortgage, they 
have no interest in servicing your loan. 
And that’s going on with all the insti-
tutions that I listed earlier. So the bill 
is silent on the issue of mortgage reso-
lutions, and that is a great tragedy. 

Does the bill do anything to even ref-
erence those agencies dedicated to 
fighting the fraud that has crippled our 
financial system or is the bill silent? 
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